
 

 
 
 
 
 



 

 

 
 



 

 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
Grayson County Board of Supervisors 
Regular Meeting Minutes 
September 8, 2022 
 
 
Members attending in person:  John S. Fant, Kenneth R. Belton, R. Brantley Ivey, and Tracy 
A. Anderson.  Michael S. Hash attended by video conference. 
 
 
Staff attending in person:   Mitchell L. Smith, Leesa A. Gayheart and Linda C. Osborne 
 

IN RE:  OPENING BUSINESS 
 
Supervisor Belton made the motion to approve the agenda/consent agenda; duly 
seconded by Supervisor Ivey.  Supervisor Fant reminded those in attendance about the 
public comment sign-up sheet and asked that comments be limited to 3 minutes and also 
reminded everyone about the decorum. 
 
IN RE:  PRESENTATIONS OR REQUESTS 
 
Mr. Brandon Boyles, Commonwealth Attorney – Request for Opioid Funds 

o Localities in the Commonwealth opted into the class action law suite on the 
opioid settlement – Grayson County’s portions of those funds are approximately 
$9,000 annually for the next 13 years  

o On behalf of Grayson County Day Report Program and the Twin County Recovery 
Court Program, would like to request from the Board the $9,000 to either be 
split/divided between the 2 programs 



o Day Report Program is run in-house with a coordinator – program designed to 
provide alternatives to incarceration – as opposed to sending them to jail, this 
can be an alternative – 6 months or 12 months meetings, perform community 
service, etc. 

o Twin County Recovery Program which is an 18-month program and designed 
specific needs/criteria such as substance abuse, etc.  Grayson/Carroll currently 
operate this program.  All participants participate through the Grayson County 
Day Report Program 

o Financially just for FY22, the Day Report Program has saved 6,535 days of 
incarceration at $28.65/day which totals the amount saved the county $187,000 
– Twin County Recovery community service has saved the county $31,044 

o Asking the Board for the $9,000 for supplies, drug tests, etc…  due to expense, 
drug testing is usually only done once per month – should be tested more often; 
could possibly use it for emergency housing (1st/last month rent; put up in hotel); 
limited health resources – if not covered by Medicaid, most patients can’t/won’t 
pay; funnel resources to participants 

o Recovery Court is comprised of Mr. Boyles, judges from Carroll County and 
Grayson County and coordinator and team members – all do this by volunteering 
their time/effort 

o Recently graduated 6 from the program with 4 graduating from Grayson County 
and some are now serving as mentor 

o Will ask Carroll County and Galax City for the same amount – this money will not 
come from taxpayers, it’s coming from a settlement through the government 

o Twin County Recovery Court – 24/7 supervision - app on phone so the coordinator 
can keep up with them – a phone is provided if the don’t have a phone. 

After more discussion, Supervisor Belton made the motion to split the funds to both 
programs 50/50 for the first year and if need be, look at it again the following year; duly 
seconded by Supervisor Anderson.  Motion carried 5-0. 
 
Mr. Steve Brewer, Director Government Affairs – CenturyLink (Lumen) Update: 

o Mr. Brewer noted that on October 3, 2022 Lumen (CenturyLink) will change over 
to Brightspeed and noted they are hiring 120 call center representatives in the US; 
optimistic there will not be any long holds; hiring additional service techs in the 
state of Virginia along with more contractors and in-house techs.  Supervisor Fant 
noted that it’s very frustrating for paying customers/citizens because of no 
connectivity – need to know what they are doing for the citizens of our county – 
due to geography, citizens depend on reliable land line usage which they are not 
getting – need immediate leadership now.  Supervisor Anderson inquired about 
taking into consideration in getting more techs – definitely not enough.  
Supervisor Belton noted that the infrastructure for the phone system has been in 
bad shape for years and the infrastructure is a big problem and needs to be looked 
at.  Supervisor Hash noted that our elderly population depends on the landline 
phones – lines are exposed to weather; major call center issues – put on long holds 
only to be passed around to someone else.  Supervisor Fant recommended that 



the current system is entirely too hard to let the company know the citizen has an 
issue – need a simpler way to let them know you are having issues.  Supervisor 
Fant requested Mr. Brewer attend the next meeting in October and give the 
county an update. 

 
Mrs. Lyndsie Young, Ag-Economic Development Director, gave the following update on 
the Ag Fair: 

o Ag Fair was a great success along with additional vendors 
o Showed a short video 
o Thanked those that worked  

Michelle Pridgen, Chair of the Fair Foundation addressed the Board: 
o 2005 Livestock show began; 2018 Ag Fair began in conjunction with the Livestock 

Show; 2019 sizable increase in participation/attendance for the joint event; 2020 
no fair due to Covid – livestock show still held; 2021 Fair/Livestock show held with 
minimal activities 

o 2022 Highlights:  obtained 501(c)(3) status; added dog show; expanded kids 
activities/food vendors; increase in vendors overall; recruited 77 volunteers (not 
including livestock volunteers); total volunteer hours = 1,329 hours with 560 of 
these hours coming from support of 5 paid county employees; estimated 
attendance of 500 (300 in 2021 and 2019); 70 Ag students from the CATE Center 
with 60 participating in the Stockman’s contest; honey show & quilt show were 
both people’s choice with about 175 participating; haybale contest had 7 enteries 
this year with approximately 300 people voting – DSS narrowly beat the FFA; Fair 
entries were down slightly this year – participation of 30 adults and 9 youth that 
entered 185 items total 

o Committed volunteers are essential & needed to keep growing the fair – reach out 
to Mrs. Young if you are interested in helping 

o 12 youth from other counties participated in the Grayson Ag Fair 
Mrs. Elizabeth Hash, Treasurer of the Ag Committee addressed the Board: 

o Thanked all the Ag Fair Sponsors and noted that the total community sponsorship 
was $7,425; county sponsorship was $3,000 and in-kind sponsorship value is 
approximately $5,000 

o Thanked Lyndsie Young and all the volunteers 
o No entry fees are charged 
o Currently have 10 active members – 4 are paid county employees and 6 are 

volunteers; had 80 volunteers – spanned 4 days – 30+ vendors 
o Issues – finding committed volunteers are hard 
o Future of the Fair:  want to grow it; envision a permanent facility; Bottomley’s very 

generous with the usage of their facility; would like to see live music/carnival 
rides; Ag is #1 economic driver in our county; would like to move from the 2nd 
weekend in August to later in the fall so as to not compete with other events going 
on in the surrounding areas; county gave $3,000 – asking for $5,000 for FY 2023; 
need committed volunteers 



o Ag Fair Committee’s next meeting is November 17, 2022 – anyone is welcome to 
attend 

o Ag breakfast will be held on September 20 at 7am at the GATE Center – you do 
not have to be an ag person to attend – everyone is welcome 

Mrs. Young then spoke on a timeline for the fair:  the Elk Creek Fire Department has been 
wanting to do something with the land behind the Elk Creek School – the Ag Committee, 
Livestock Show Foundation, Elk Creek Fire, school system and some other interested 
parties have discussed updating the playground; possibly place a facility (pole barn) on 
the 30 acres where different events could be held and encompass all ideas.  The Fair 
Foundation approached the Grayson County EDA and requested funds for a feasibility 
study, which was granted and currently in the beginning stages with Virginia Affairs who 
is associated through Virginia Farm Bureau with a subsidized cost of $10,000.  Feasibility 
study will determine the community buy-in for a permanent facility and also give us a 
business plan – take approximately a couple of years for all this to take place – it does 
take time.  Possibly utilize the school to do other things for the community.  Number 1 
goal is for the facility to be a multi-use facility.  Supervisor Anderson suggested that if they 
want the community support, move the location and figure out a way to do it by next year 
– you are ag advisory and currently Christmas trees are still part of ag and after listening 
to citizens complain about Bottomley’s and treatment of their neighbors – appreciate 
your effort – sounds like it’s turning into a big expense – suggest instead of flippantly 
asking for $10M, figure out a way to do it with the current facility that already exists – a 
lot of people didn’t come to the fair because of where it was located which is the 
community I’m hearing from and speaking for – need to take the concerns of the people 
that live in Elk Creek a little more seriously.  Mrs. Young noted that’s the reason for the 
feasibility study – to ask those questions, recommendations, etc.  – 10 committee 
members can’t just decide to move the facility or put up a pole barn/tent plus land is 
needed to do this – this is no joking matter – a couple of million would be nice to have to 
build the facility.  Supervisor Fant noted that we, the County, partnered with the Livestock 
Committee to get a fair going – it wasn’t the fair committees decision to partner with 
Bottomley, it was the Ag Advisory Committee to make the decision to partner with the 
Livestock Committee which was already at that facility which allowed us to get the fair up 
and going much sooner – we have no other facility like this in the county – acknowledging 
for the long term we would like our own facility.  Mrs. Young invited everyone to come to 
the next meeting and give your comments/recommendations.  Supervisor Ivey and 
Supervisor Hash thanked everyone for all their hard work and time put into the fair. 
 
Mrs. Stacey Reavis, Grayson County Registrar, gave the following Election Official Update: 

o Currently have enough workers for all locations 
o Do have alternates and they will travel if needed – can always use more 
o Budget – spoke with finance and all details are worked out with additional money 

requested 
o Redistricting – checked into moving part of Elk Creek to Wilson – told couldn’t 

break it down but now the Department of Elections says we can; there is no time 
to look into this for the November 2022 election but we can look at that next year. 



o In good shape for the November 2022 election 
 
The Board took a break at 7:35 p.m. and the meeting resumed at 7:45 p.m. 
 
Mrs. Mary Thomas, Director of Wythe-Grayson Regional Library – funds request: 

o Addressed the Board with the following request: 

 

 

 

 

 
  Supervisor Fant noted that the library is a tenant of the Community Center – library pays 
for internet – tech bill doesn’t belong to the County, but the Town of Fries has no funds – 
long term solution may not be housing the library in the Community Center may need to 
acquire 3 quotes total.  Consensus of the Board is to take this to the Grayson/Fries 
meeting to discuss options – Supervisor Hash noted he would be happy to take it to this 
meeting for more discussions.   
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
IN RE:  NEW BUSINESS 
 

o Deed of Gift of Easement – Wythe-Grayson Regional Library 
Mr. Smith noted that the County has been deeded a parcel of land (listed below) around 
the library from the Geneva Walters family, Mrs. Donna Anders, daughter of Mrs. Walters, 
and Ms. Marci Anders, granddaughter of Mrs. Walters, are in attendance tonight and we 
would like to recognize them for allowing us to make improvement to the library parking 
lot working in conjunction with the Town of Independence.  Supervisor Fant them on 
behalf of the County and requested suspending the reading and noted that more 
recognition will happen later as well.  Supervisor Belton made the motion to accept the 
deed of gift; duly seconded by Supervisor Ivey.  Roll call vote as follows:  Michael S. Hash 
– aye; Tracy A. Anderson – Aye; R. Brantley Ivey – aye; Kenneth R. Belton – aye; John S. 
Fant – aye.  Motion carried 5-0.   

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 



 
o Proclamation – National Preparedness Month 

Mr. Smith noted this proclamation (listed below) is something that we do every 
September.  Mr. Smith also noted that every week in September our display board, which 
is located at the intersection of Rt. 58 and Rt. 21 here in town, will be displaying different 
preparedness messages.  Mr. Smith read the proclamation and Supervisor Ivey made the 
motion to approve; duly seconded by Supervisor Anderson.  Roll call vote as follows:  
Michael S. Hash – aye; Tracy A. Anderson – Aye; R. Brantley Ivey – aye; Kenneth R. Belton 
– aye; John S. Fant – aye.  Motion carried 5-0.   

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 

 



 

 
o Surplus – Grayson County Public Works 

Mr. Smith explained that the 1992 International Truck has a blown motor – vin ending in 
6551 and Public Works would like to surplus this vehicle.  Supervisor Anderson made the 
motion to approve; duly seconded by Supervisor Belton.  Motion carried 5-0. 
 
IN RE:  BOARD APPOINTMENTS  
 
GCSAC – 2-year term – Dan Boyer – term expires 9/17/22 
New River Valley Regional Jail – Since Mr. Shepley retired, asking Mr. Smith to be 
appointed as primary; also appoint an alternate – Michael S. Hash is willing to serve as 
the alternate.  Supervisor Anderson made the motion to approve the appointments; duly 
seconded by Supervisor Belton.  Motion carried 5-0. 
 
IN RE:  COUNTY ADMINISTRATOR’S REPORT 
 
Mr. Mitchell L. Smith gave the following report: 

o 2 EMT classes going on – 1 at Grayson Highlands School by June Barnes with 8 
people enrolled and 1 at the GATE Center by Megan Barnes which is her first class 
and she has 5 people enrolled 

o Ag-Art tour – Saturday, September 10, 2022, from 9am-5pm – begins at 
Matthew’s Farm, ending in Whitetop 

o Grayson Highlands Festival – September 24/25 
o Mt. Rogers School demo – contractor is finishing up on the agreement – still 

waiting on performance/payment bonds and should have those by the middle of 
next week; a preconstruction meeting has been scheduled for September 14 at 
1:30pm 

o Supervisor Hash noted that August was Clean River Month - due to unusual high 
water, the August 27, 2022 scheduled clean up date has been moved to Saturday, 
September 10, 2022 – will meet at 8am at the Wildlife Club on Riverside Dr. 

 
 
 
 



IN RE:  INFORMATION ITEMS 
 
As presented 
 
IN RE:  REGISTERED SPEAKERS AND PUBLIC COMMENT 
 

o Tracy Cummings of Powder Mill Rd spoke regarding the phone lines needs to be 
replaced – also handed out a list of residents that live on Powder Mill Rd – going 
on 20 years and still having problems 

o Robert Phipps – left meeting 
o Mike McHone of Powder Mill Rd spoke regarding CenturyLink and the phone 

service, very unhappy with it – when it rains the lines go out – Gigabeam’s coming 
but it’s showing not until around April or possibly longer 

o Jeannie Hash of Sweetwater Rd spoke regarding CenturyLink phone lines going 
out all the time – batteries are out of date and won’t hold a charge; also 
disappointed when she received the letter from Mrs. Black over not being able to 
abandon the portion of Sweetwater Rd at her home; requesting the Board contact 
VDOT to see if they can move the road behind her shed possibly to the old roadbed 
and presented a copy of the plat that belongs to B.C. Williams to the Board. 

 
IN RE:  BOARD OF SUPERVISORS’ TIME 
 
The Board will do a special called closed meeting on September 29, 2022 at 6pm for 
personnel. 
 
IN RE:  CLOSED SESSION 
 
Supervisor Ivey made the motion to go into closed session pursuant to §2.2-3711(A)(7) of 
the Code of Virginia for consultation and briefings by legal counsel, consultants, or staff 
members pertaining to actual or probable litigation or other legal matters; duly seconded 
by Supervisor Anderson.  Motion carried 5-0. 
 
Supervisor Anderson  made the motion to come out of closed session; duly seconded by 
Supervisor Ivey .  Motion carried 5-0. 
 
Whereas, the Grayson County Board of Supervisors has convened a closed session on the 
8th day of September 2022, pursuant to an affirmative recorded vote and in accordance 
with provision of the Virginia Freedom of Information Act; and 
 
Whereas §2.2-3711 of the Code of Virginia requires a certification by this Board of 
Supervisors that such closed session was conducted in conformity with Virginia law; 
 
Now, Therefore Be It Resolved that the Board of Supervisors hereby certifies that, to the 
best of each member’s knowledge, (I) only public business matters lawfully exempted 



from open meeting requirements by Virginia law were discussed in the closed session to 
which this certification resolution applies, and (II) only such public business matters as 
were identified in the motion convening the closed session were heard, discussed or 
considered by the Board of Supervisors with recorded confirmation from members as 
follows:  Michael S. Hash – I so certify; Kenneth R. Belton – I so certify; John S. Fant – I so 
certify; R. Brantley Ivey – I so certify; Tracy A. Anderson – I so certify. 
 
 
 
IN RE:  ADJOURN MEETING 
 
Supervisor Anderson made the motion to adjourn.    
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